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August 24, 2019
Dear Catechists and Aides, 

Thank you for saying yes to God’s call to share your faith and be a role model to the children in our parish community. The work that you will do this year is vitally important in forming our children in our shared Catholic faith. 

In a July 2017 speech, Pope Francis described being a catechist as “a vocation of service in the Church, which is received as a gift on the part of the Lord and must in turn be transmitted.” In the same speech, he encouraged catechists around the world to be “joyful messengers, guardians of the good and the beauty that shines forth in the faithful life of the missionary people.”
By volunteering your time to be a catechist or an aide this year you have responded to God’s call to be a “joyful messenger” and share your faith with the youth of our community. You will be blessed for your willingness to live out your vocation of service. You are doing important work when you share your faith with the children who are the future of our church.  Let the children inspire you and the Holy Spirit guide you.  
I hope this handbook will help you in your ministry this year.  Please read it and consult it as needed.  Feel free to call on me with any questions, concerns, or suggestions. Thank you for volunteering your time and talent to the Children’s Faith Formation program at Jesus the Good Shepherd.
Sincerely,
Liz Grover
Children’s Faith Formation Coordinator
religioused@ccjgs.org
410-257-3810 x18
HOSPITALITY
“Let the children come to me, and do not prevent them; for the kingdom of God belongs to such as these” (Luke 18:16).
CFF Mission Statement
To enrich each child’s ongoing faith formation by creating a welcoming place where they may grow in the knowledge of Catholic faith, morality, prayer, worship and Christian service.
Programs for 2019-2020
Sunday Morning Sessions: 
 PreK (4 year olds) - Grade 8, meet weekly between the morning Masses
from 9:20-10:30 AM (1st grade is a prerequisite for 2nd grade)
Sunday Evening Sessions:  
Grades 3–8, meet about twice a month after the evening Mass 
from 6:20-8:00 PM (8th grade is a prerequisite for Confirmation) 
QUALITIES OF EFFECTIVE CATECHISTS
As catechists we share our personal faith and humanity.  The ability to share authentically requires certain qualities that include:
· a desire to grow in our faith

· an awareness of God’s grace and the desire to respond to that grace

· a commitment to the Church’s liturgical and sacramental life and moral teachings

· a strength of character built on patience, responsibility, confidence, and creativity

· an understanding of the developmental level of the children with whom you work

· a generosity of spirit, respect for diversity, and a habit of hospitality and inclusion








-Source Finding God catechist guide
Catechists and aides are representatives of Jesus the Good Shepherd Church. As such, they have duties and responsibilities to the families they serve. Any information that is received or acquired about students in their families is confidential unless otherwise instructed. A child’s behavior shouldn’t be discussed with anyone other than the Children’s Faith Formation coordinator or the child’s parents. Please inform the CFF coordinator if there is an unusual need or difficulty with a child. Catechists must report any suspected child abuse or neglect to the CFF coordinator and to appropriate authorities. See http://adw.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/13policy-child-protection.pdf.
ARRIVAL
As your students and their parents arrive at your classroom, greet them by name.  Attending to each child personally in the first few minutes of the session will help them to relax and be ready to learn.  It may even deter potential behavior problems. Personal greetings communicate a message of acceptance and authority.  Invite the parents to come in for the opening prayer. 
Your punctuality is a courtesy to your fellow parishioners who make the effort to bring their children to CFF sessions on time.  Also, please encourage students to be on time by starting CFF sessions on time each week.
DISMISSAL
Please dismiss students on time.  Our morning schedule is arranged to allow just enough time for families to get to Mass.  In the evening, students will need to go home and prepare for school the next day.  For their safety, do not dismiss students early.  
For AM Session: Children must be picked up at the classroom by a parent.   At 10:30 a.m. dismiss students individually to their parents.  Students must wait in the classroom to be picked up.  If some parents have not arrived and you need to leave, bring your remaining students to the Children’s Faith Formation Office.
For PM Session: We will continue to dismiss children from the gymnasium. At the end of the session (8:00 p.m.), all students will be brought to the gym where they will remain with their catechist and/or aide until a parent picks them up.  A Catechist/Aide must remain until all children in their group are dismissed. Confirmation students will be dismissed with their siblings.  Parents will park in the lined spaces and come into the gym to pick up their children.  No parking is permitted in the fire lane at the curb.  
CLASSROOM MANAGEMENT
Establish expectations for good behavior and consequences for uncooperative behavior.  CFF standards of behavior are:  
 
Be Safe, Be Kind, Be Aware  
Allow the students to brainstorm behaviors that comply with these rules. By phrasing things in a positive way, the students are told what to do instead of how to break a rule.  
Example:  “Use inside voices” instead of “Don’t yell.”
Consequences should include at least one warning.  If the student’s behavior continues to disrupt the group, refer him/her to the Children’s Faith Formation office.
Monitoring the children closely helps deter disruptions.  Being well-prepared for each CFF session is the best way to prevent behavior problems.  If you are prepared and moving around the room, you should anticipate few behavior problems.  Having the children sit in assigned seats is a valuable tool as well.
Varying your instruction is also is important. Spend 15-20 minutes on one activity and then shift to another. Use eye contact and non-verbal communication. Use the children’s names when you call on them. Provide opportunities for the children to be actively involved and participating. Reinforce good behavior. Be firm, confident, and consistent in your approach. 
Students are not permitted to wander the halls during CFF sessions.  Only one or two students at a time are allowed to leave the room for necessary brief restroom breaks. If you have a bathroom in your room, please have students use it.  There will be volunteer hall monitors during both a.m. and p.m. sessions. During the p.m. session, a short break can be helpful, but the students must remain in the room, under supervision.  
LESSON PLANS
Set aside about 30 minutes a week to plan your teaching and activities for each CFF session. Read the lesson plan in your catechist manual and highlight the activities you plan to use.  By doing this early in the week, you will have time to gather the materials you need. You are not required to solely use the provided textbook. You may supplement with Scripture, online materials, videos, books on saints, crafts, etc… We have provided an online resource page that you can access through the CFF website (direct link: https://www.symbaloo.com/shared/AAAAAwoDVBYAA41_WRmf8Q==) and you can find additional materials in the Children’s Faith Formation office. You can also contact us via email so that we can copy any materials you need so you don’t have to do it right before CFF sessions. The line for the copy machine in the CFF office can get long on Sunday mornings and Sunday evenings.    
Since all children will not arrive on time, start each session with a settling activity.  It should be relevant to the lesson or a review of the last lesson and be fun, so the students will take their seats and be eager to begin.  The activity should be self-explanatory, so be sure instructions, if needed, are printed on the sheet or written on the board.  The activity should be simple and easily put aside when the lesson starts. The activity you choose should not require more than one person to complete.
Begin with a brief review of the previous lesson.  Then tell the students what they will be learning that day.  Conclude each lesson with a recap of the important points they learned.  Be sure to send home the Sharing the Faith page at the end of each chapter.  Sketch out a rough plan for the entire year, keeping in mind the Archdiocesan Religion Curriculum Standards, to ensure you fit in the important lessons at the appropriate times.  Using the church calendar and the Children’s Faith Formation calendar, schedule your lessons for the major feasts and holy days.  Your text will not be in sync with the calendar, so you will be doing chapters out of order at times.   
REWARDING GOOD BEHAVIOR
The best reward you can give a child is your praise!  However, if you choose to issue some type of reward, it is recommended that you use something small and simple like religious stickers or pencils.  There is a small supply of these items in the office, and more can be ordered at your request.  
Avoid the use of snacks and candy as a reward.  Food attracts pests and can damage carpeting.  Food allergies are of growing concern to families.  Some can be fatal for the child.  Since we do not have a medical person available as we would in a school setting, we need to be especially cautious.  
PARTIES
Holy Day celebrations should be kept to a minimum.  Let the parents know about it in advance so they can make you aware of any food allergies.  Please limit the amount of food coming into the room. 
Limit celebrations to the sessions that are on, or close to a Holy Day (i.e., All Saints’ Day, Christmas, Valentine’s Day, etc.).  Avoid gift exchanges or detailed requests that cause additional stress for families during the holidays.  Celebrations should not use the entire CFF session time.  Please make sure you allow time for your group to clean up the room. Also, please remove any food trash from the trash receptacles in your room and re-line trash cans.
CANCELLATIONS
In the event of inclement weather, cancellations will be posted on the JGS website, ccjgs.org and the CFF coordinator will send out a Flocknote notification to volunteers and CFF families.
EMAIL/FLOCKNOTES
Catechists are urged to foster family involvement as much as possible. It is a good idea to use email throughout the year to reach out to the families of children in your group. Sending out occasional notes about upcoming events and about what you’re working on in CFF is a great way to connect with the parents and help connect the parents with what their children are doing in their Faith Formation sessions. Parents are their children’s primary educators in the Catholic faith, so we should do all that we can to get them involved and interested in what we are teaching in Faith Formation sessions. Your group roster will have parents’ names and email contact information. 
Also, the CFF office has set up a Flocknote group for each class, so that you have an easy way to quickly reach out to your group of families throughout the year without having to spend the time creating your own email address list. Flocknote has some other added benefits. If you’re seeking a response to your message, you can click a button and see who has opened your message and who has not. If you need any assistance learning the ropes of Flocknote, please get in touch with Liz Grover or Tammy Genelin. Please copy in religioused@ccjgs.org on emails to parents. 
When a child misses more than one session, please reach out and check in with the family to see if everything is OK. 

SPIRITUALITY
“For where two or three are gathered together in my name, there am I in the midst of them” (Matthew 18:20).
PRAYER
Begin and end each CFF session with prayer.  Especially use prayers that are part of our Catholic identity (Our Father, Hail Mary…).  Incorporate prayers from the heart, personal intentions and prayers of the saints as well.  Include the Sign of the Cross with each prayer.  Along with teaching the language and physical gestures that accompany prayer; include some quiet time for students to listen to God.  One of our goals is to help them develop a meaningful prayer life. Help them learn that God listens and speaks to us.
Many of the student workbooks have prayers in the back that the children can recite.  The archdiocesan religious curriculum guide lists the prayers each grade should learn.  (list enclosed). Family Prayer Books are issued to each family at the beginning of the year and are available online on the CFF webpage within the JGS website.
MATERIALS
You are encouraged to supplement the textbook with other materials that are of sound church doctrine. Using a variety of materials allows you to reach more of your students, as you appeal to a variety of senses and interests.  Videos, storybooks, crafts, and textbooks are a few examples.  There is a small selection of materials in the office.  You may also request materials for a special project that you may be planning.  Crafts/videos should relate to the lesson for that. A good place to find online materials is our catechist page within the CFF section of the church website.
Videos and other media should pertain to a particular objective, must be of doctrinal soundness and always be previewed by the catechist with the content of the lesson and group age level in mind.  Electronic media resources employed in adolescent catechesis – which address questions of faith and morals – should be thoroughly reviewed prior to usage.  The smart boards in the CHA rooms are not available for Children’s Faith Formation’s use.  Three TVs with USB ports and DVD drives are available.  We also have two projectors which can be used with the Catechists’ laptops. Please contact the CFF office in advance to reserve equipment so you can be sure that it is available on the day you want to use it.
PRAYER KITS
Each room will have a prayer kit to be used for each session.  Its contents will include a Bible, a candle, a table covering that correlates to the Liturgical Calendar and a crucifix.  Feel free to add personal religious items to your kit. Please do not light real candles in your room. The Archdiocese of Washington prohibits it.
Involve the students in assembling and putting away the prayer display.  If you have a Children’s Faith Formation closet in your room, your prayer kit will be stored in there.  If not, it will be kept in the office.
STEWARDSHIP
“As each one has received a gift, use it to serve one another as good stewards of God’s varied grace” (1 Peter 4:10).
COMMUNITY SERVICE
The value of our students’ participation in community-building projects can’t be overstated. When we encourage them to use their time, talent and treasure to benefit others, they live the faith which we are passing on to them.
Each age group will engage in an age-appropriate project each semester during Advent and Lent. The project’s emphasis should be on active participation, not merely donating items the parents have purchased. Before embarking on a service project, send a proposal to the Children’s Faith Formation office for approval.
Christian Service Awards: We have created a mechanism for recognizing children who do active community service on their own. We’ve placed a form on the CFF webpage for parents to print and will leave additional paper forms in your catechist folders. 
The service program is completely voluntary. Please encourage your students to look for service opportunities throughout the year. For reference, we will endeavor to provide a list of local area service opportunities on the CFF webpage. Students who complete the following number of hours, can report their service once in December and again in late April on the provided form and receive a “Christian Service Award” certificate for the half of the academic year in which the service was performed. Certificates will be awarded twice per year, in January and May. Forms must be returned to the CFF office by Dec. 8, 2019, and by April 26, 2020, respectively. If younger students also want to participate, they are welcome to do so and can follow the 5th grade time guideline to be recognized with a certificate.
Sept.-Dec. 2019


Jan.-April 2020
Grade 5 and under

2.5 hours



2.5 hours
Grade 6


3 hours




3 hours
Grade 7


3.5 hours



3.5 hours
Grade 8


4 hours




4 hours
FACILITIES
We can teach the children to be good stewards of our church home by having them clean up their room before they leave.  Please remind the students at the beginning of the year and periodically throughout the year that they are using the desk of another student and to respect their property.  
CATECHIST/AIDE ABSENCES
Always inform the Coordinator of planned and emergency absences.  We must ensure that each age group has a Catechist and an Aide. Please email the CFF office as soon as you know you cannot make a particular day’s session. If you arrange for your aide to substitute for you, please let us know. If your aide is unable to fill in, we have a list of substitute catechists in the office. If you need to miss for a last-minute illness or emergency, please email religioused@ccjgs.org as soon as possible.
ATTENDANCE POLICY
Your Aide should record attendance early in the CFF session every week.  The CFF Aide will contact the parents of students with numerous absences.  Please refer parents to the CFF office if they anticipate frequent absences, and supply them with make-up work. Students are expected to attend 85 percent of CFF sessions, except in extraordinary circumstances.
MAIL BOX
Please check your mailbox in the CFF office before each session to pick up the attendance folder and paperwork that must go home with the students. It is the aide’s responsibility to ensure that absent students receive all handouts and make-up work.
COPY MACHINE
Children’s Faith Formation staff and office volunteers can help you with copying items prior to CFF sessions.  To avoid the rush, if you know what you need copied in advance we can have your copies ready and in your mailbox for the following week.  Please email your copy request to religioused@ccjgs.org or religiousaide@cccjgs.org.
· Black/White copy code: 1-2-3-3-2-1
· Color copy code: 1-0-6-1
FIELD TRIPS
Guiding your class through the church or the chapel are wonderful ways to supplement related lessons.  We have many sculptures and items of religious art at JGS, including the beautiful windows, which can enhance their learning as well.  Once these places and items are connected to the learning, they serve to reinforce your teaching into the hearts and minds of the children whenever they are seen.  Students must be supervised on all excursions out of the room.
Recess isn’t part of the Religious Education schedule.  Students should NOT be outside for any reason due to Child Protection regulations.
If you plan to take your group to the chapel or church on a given day, please let the office know. When visiting the church or chapel, please be sure that you remind students beforehand of how to conduct themselves reverently. 
HOMEWORK & TEXTBOOKS
Kindergarten-Grade 6:  Each child should take home their Sharing Faith with My Family page of their textbook every week. The catechists may send home assessments or additional pages that have been completed during CFF, at their discretion.  Textbooks will be stored in classroom closets or the Children’s Faith Formation office and are not to be sent home.  If there is make up work to be done, the pages should be removed from the book and sent home with the yellow form attached.  CFF aides are responsible for distributing and collecting make-up assignments, which are turned in to the office after being recorded on the attendance sheet.
Grade 7:  Teachers may assign homework or additional reading as they see necessary.
Grade 8:  This is considered our Pre-Confirmation year.  Teachers may assign homework or additional reading as they see necessary.
CATECHIST FORMATION
You are encouraged to pursue Catechist certification through the Archdiocese of Washington. 
The ADW provides certification through its Living Catholic/Faith Foundations Program.
Please contact the CFF office for more information. We periodically offer some of the instruction here at JGS and can direct you to other classes happening in the area.
SAFETY
Never leave children alone in a classroom. If you need assistance or materials, please send your aide or a pair of trusted students or ask a nearby catechist/aide to monitor your room. 
We will set up a text thread of a.m./p.m. volunteers for the year. You can use it as a fast way to contact other volunteers if a safety situation arises. 
Your attendance log includes a one-page document with emergency preparedness information, including an evacuation plan specific to your classroom and a designated room for you to move to in the event of severe weather.
We will continue to use parent hall monitors throughout the year. If you are in the hall during a CFF session and see an adult walking in the hall, please ask: “May I help you?” to determine who they are and whether they have a reason to be in the school section of the building. If you see a child who seems to be wandering, please help them return to their room.
We make an effort to limit outside access to classrooms while CFF is in session. Beginning 10 minutes after the start of sessions (9:30 a.m. and 6:30 p.m. respectively), we will lock down the front doors to CHA and the doors from the Centre to the CHA classrooms. Parents with late-arriving children will need to enter from the staircase in the church foyer and check in outside the CFF office. The goal is neither to inconvenience families nor to penalize late-arriving families, but rather to limit unnecessary traffic throughout the building and to help us get a better handle on who is in the halls. 
Our hope is that this also will help us to start CFF sessions on time. Please make every effort to start promptly at 9:20 a.m. and 6:20 p.m. Please assure parents that we are doing this for the safety of their children and please direct any parents who have concerns to the CFF coordinator.
